Congress of the United States

Washington, DC 20510

December 20, 2021

Andy Jassy President and Chief Executive Officer Amazon 410 Terry Ave North Seattle, WA 98109 Jeffrey P. Bezos Executive Chair Amazon 410 Terry Ave North Seattle, WA 98109

Dear Mr. Jassy and Mr. Bezos:

We are writing to express our grave concern regarding Amazon's anti-worker policies that prioritize profits over worker safety, and appear to have contributed to the tragic deaths of six workers at your Edwardsville, Illinois, warehouse on December 10, 2021. These workers, including two constituents of Rep. Bush, were killed when an Amazon warehouse collapsed and trapped them inside during the December 10th tornadoes that stretched across six states. We have heard alarming reports about the events that took place in the warehouse moments prior to the tragedy, and these reports fit a larger pattern: Amazon puts worker safety at risk in everyday situations and emergencies alike. As we work to ensure that tragedies such as this one are not repeated, we seek answers about what happened at your Edwardsville warehouse and whether your policies may have contributed to this tragedy.

The December 10, 2021 Tragedy

Reporting on the events on and leading up to the tragedy on December 10, 2021, raises serious concerns about Amazon's worker safety policies. The National Weather Service issued a tornado warning for the Edwardsville, Illinois, area 36 hours before the tornado touched down.³ Despite the Edwardsville Amazon warehouse being in FEMA's highest tornado risk area, Wind Zone IV,⁴ it is not clear whether Amazon gave any advance instructions to workers on December 10, 2021, or provided them with flexibility to remain safely sheltered at home.

At least one Amazon driver appears to have been instructed by dispatch to "keep driving" because "we can't just call people back for a warning unless Amazon tells us to do so," and informed less than 50 minutes before the tornado touched down that if she did stop, it "won't be viewed as for your own safety" and "will ultimately end with you not having a job come tomorrow." Although Amazon has often discouraged and even banned workers from having

¹ New York Post, "6 workers killed in Amazon warehouse collapse identified," Steven Vago and Jackie Salo, December 12, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/12/12/amazon-workers-killed-in-tornado-identified/.

³ Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html.

⁴ LJ

⁵ Amazon has claimed that the dispatcher did not follow the standard safety practice, but this incident calls into question Amazon's reliance on contractors and its formal and informal policies that pressure continuous work, no

personal phones in the warehouse,⁶ at least one worker texted his partner that Amazon workers were instructed not to leave the facility to seek safer shelter in advance of the tornado.⁷

When the 155 miles per hour winds struck the facility, both sides of the warehouse collapsed and its roof caved in,⁸ raising questions about whether the facility met appropriate building standards. The Edwardsville Amazon facility was reported to have been undergoing a shift change when the tornado touched down.⁹ Some workers reported being directed to shelter in place in the facility's bathrooms where one person died, while other workers sheltered in place in another part of the building where most of the fatalities occurred.¹⁰

In the meantime, activity (or lack thereof) on the company's internal message board during the storm "revealed a communication breakdown in which corporate failed to notify employees about the tornado even as it happened." Amazon's reliance on seasonal workers and contractors also appears to have complicated rescue efforts. The Edwardsville police chief stated that the authorities had "challenges" in knowing "how many people we actually had at that facility at the time because it's not a set staff." 12

Ultimately, six people died: Austin J. McEwen, DeAndre S. Morrow, Clayton Lynn Cope, Etheria S. Hebb, Larry E. Virden, and Kevin D. Dickey. 13

In the wake of the tragedy, numerous workers wrote on Amazon's internal message boards and spoke to reporters expressing their concerns about inadequate workplace safety

https://www.bbc.com/news/business-59641784.

matter the cost. Bloomberg, "'Keep Driving': Amazon Dispatcher Texts Show Chaos Amid Twisters," Spencer Soper, Michael Tobin, and Michael Smith, December 16, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2021-12-17/amazon-tornado-aftermath-workers-say-they-lacked-emergency-training.

⁶ Bloomberg, "Deadly Collapse at Amazon Warehouse Puts Spotlight on Phone Ban," Spencer Soper, December 11, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-12-12/deadly-collapse-at-amazon-warehouse-puts-spotlight-on-phone-ban.

⁷ New York Post, "Amazon worker who died in warehouse collapse wasn't allowed to leave, girlfriend says," Stephen Vago and Patrick Reilly, December 12, 2021, https://nypost.com/2021/12/12/amazon-worker-texted-girlfriend-he-wasnt-allowed-to-leave-warehouse/.

⁸ Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html; PBS NewsHour, "OSHA opens investigation after Amazon warehouse collapses during tornado, killing 6," Matt O'Brien, December 13, 2021, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/economy/osha-opens-investigation-after-amazon-warehouse-collapses-during-tornado-killing-6.

⁹ Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html.

¹⁰ BBC, "Amazon criticised over safety at tornado-hit warehouse," Lucy Hooker, December 13, 2021,

The Intercept, "After Deadly Warehouse Collapse, Amazon Workers Say They Receive Virtually No Emergency Training," Ken Klippenstein, December 13, 2021, https://theintercept.com/2021/12/13/amazon-illinois-tornado-safety-protocols/.

¹² The New York Times, "At Amazon Site, Tornado Collided With Company's Peak Delivery Season," Karen Weise and Eric Berger, December 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/12/technology/amazon-tornado-edwardsville.html.

¹³ Belleville News-Democrat, "Legislators, activists hold vigil for Amazon tornado victims, demand accountability," Deasia Paige and Mike Koziatek, December 18, 2021, https://www.bnd.com/news/local/article256688737.html.

practices.¹⁴ One worker at an Indiana facility questioned why his facility did not have tornado drills like it does fire drills.¹⁵ Another worker who has worked for the company for six and a half years wrote that they have never been involved in a tornado safety drill, and have not taken part in a fire drill in about two years.¹⁶ When an employee in Indiana called for safety drills, a manager told him that "it's difficult to have every shift participate with people on vacation or on different schedules."¹⁷ An outside commentator noted, "The cost of the time to do the drills is also time they are not (moving) the packages"¹⁸ – in other words, time that they are not making money for Amazon.

Amazon profits should never come at the cost of workers' lives, health, and safety. We welcome the investigation opened by Occupational Health and Safety Administration (OSHA) into the collapse of the Edwardsville warehouse, ¹⁹ and also have numerous questions of our own regarding this tragedy.

Ongoing Worker Safety Concerns at Amazon

These reports of Amazon's workplace safety failures at the Edwardsville facility are disturbing when considered alone. But they fit all too well with an ongoing, company-wide pattern of worker mistreatment, including neglecting worker safety, shortchanging workers on proper pay and benefits, and employing union-busting tactics towards workers when they have tried to organize for better working conditions.²⁰

Amazon has proven time and time again that it views workers as disposable means to achieving greater profits. Amazon earned \$21 billion in 2020 alone, and its workers have made founder Jeff Bezos the wealthiest person in the world—with a staggering net worth of \$184 billion.²¹ In sharp contrast, many of Amazon's employees are forced to subsidize their low wages with government assistance programs such as the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) and Medicaid.²² Mr. Bezos can afford a trip to space,²³ but his employees can't afford a

¹⁴ The Intercept, "After Deadly Warehouse Collapse, Amazon Workers Say They Receive Virtually No Emergency Training," Ken Klippenstein, December 13, 2021, https://theintercept.com/2021/12/13/amazon-illinois-tornado-safety-protocols/; Bloomberg, "'Keep Driving': Amazon Dispatcher Texts Show Chaos Amid Twisters," Spencer Soper, Michael Tobin, and Michael Smith, December 16, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2021-12-17/amazon-tornado-aftermath-workers-say-they-lacked-emergency-training.

 $[\]overline{}^{15}$ Id.

¹⁶ *Id*.

¹⁷ Id

¹⁸ PBS NewsHour, "OSHA opens investigation after Amazon warehouse collapses during tornado, killing 6," Matt O'Brien, December 13, 2021, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/economy/osha-opens-investigation-after-amazon-warehouse-collapses-during-tornado-killing-6.

¹⁹ Id

²⁰ CNBC, "Senators urge investigation into Amazon over alleged discrimination against pregnant warehouse workers," Annie Palmer, September 10, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/09/10/senators-call-for-amazon-investigation-over-alleged-pregnancy-discrimination.html.

²¹ Bloomberg, "Who Helps Pay Amazon's Low-Wage Workers? You Do," Nir Kaissar and Timothy L. O'Brien, March 18, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2021-03-18/who-helps-pay-amazon-walmart-and-mcdonald-s-workers-you-do.

²² Id.

²³ CNN Business, "Jeff Bezos just went to space and back," Jackie Wattles, July 20, 2021, https://www.cnn.com/2021/07/20/tech/jeff-bezos-blue-origin-launch-scn/index.html.

trip to the grocery store or the doctor. Earlier this month, Sen. Warren chaired a hearing of the Fiscal Responsibility and Economic Responsibility Subcommittee of the Senate Finance Committee, where an Associate at the Amazon Avenel, NJ Fulfillment Center testified about the horrific work conditions at the facility:

The job I do is a much-needed service, especially since the COVID-19 pandemic began. As a Process Guide, I'm in charge of sorting 35,000 to 50,000 groceries daily for delivery to homes in New York City and New Jersey. I'm in and out of our cooler constantly, stepping in and out of temperatures as low as negative 10 degrees, and picking up and setting packages down with little to no rest. The work that I do is supposed to be done with 30 to 40 people, but we operate with 25 people or less every day. Because our work is so essential and our workload has increased, we need more hands on deck, not less, so that we can take turns getting breaks and getting the much-needed rest. But Amazon can barely retain its workers

Amazon's multi-billion-dollar wealth is made possible by offering anywhere from same-day delivery to two-day delivery, and the corporation has achieved this speed and scale through their sheer brutality – watching, timing, and punishing associates like me and my coworkers for not working fast enough and allowing associates to take time off to adequately recover, rest, and to prevent burn out.

From the moment we pull into the parking lot we are monitored, and that's through every step through the facility that we take. And if we fall behind in any way during our 11-hour shift, we risk being disciplined or even losing our jobs. We are pushed to our limit to the point where we can't even take regular bathroom breaks. Often we have to run to and from the bathroom in under two minutes so we don't get in trouble. On top of that, the bathrooms are usually pretty gross, and they're usually broken too.

The constant pressure and surveillance is why Amazon has twice the level of injuries and turnover compared to similar jobs. And research has shown that workplace injury rates are higher at Amazon facilities with more robotic and automated technology. I used to be a trainer, and I saw firsthand how, out of 50 new hires, only five would make it to the one- or two-month mark, and many quit soon after due to injuries or over-exhaustion.

We are living in a country where machines are getting better treatment than people. The machines at my facility undergo routine maintenance checks to ensure that they don't burn out.

Yet the one time I needed time off to be with my family to recover from my mother's passing back in September, I was only given two days to do so. Two days to plan a funeral and process my mother's death. And so I ended up taking a month off of unpaid time, which was the only option I had at the time, and this unpaid time was only because there was a reduction in the amount of work we

had. And my sister, she wasn't as lucky because she also works with me as well, and she had to literally work the day of her death, as well as the day after, come to her funeral, and then return to work two days later. So her entire funeral was literally scheduled around me and my sister's work schedule. Imagine we went through that while Jeff Bezos made \$75 billion last year thanks to me and my coworkers.

Amazon's high-tech sweatshop caused me to develop plantar fasciitis and tendonitis – a debilitating pain in my heel and ankles – because I'm having to stand for long periods of time at work with little to no rest. There was once where the pain was so severe that I ended up in the emergency room, and because I was homeless at the time and didn't have enough time to take off, I had to beg the doctors and nurses to see me as quick as possible because I couldn't afford to lose my job and the opportunity I had as becoming leadership.

This kind of exploitation isn't just happening to me – people have been working through the pandemic non-stop because Amazon won't let us take time off. Often we are so exhausted we break down and cry. And a worker of mine had to stop breastfeeding her child early due not receiving the support when she had to pump at work. This is the type of work environment Amazon is perpetuating across the country.²⁴

With atrocious conditions for workers, including constant surveillance and intolerance for bathroom breaks during grueling, 11-hour shifts, 25 Amazon literally grinds down the bodies of its workers to generate faster delivery times and greater market share. Many of these workers are women and people of color, with few other options to provide for their families. 26

These are just the everyday costs of Amazon's inhumane business model. As the Edwardsville tragedy shows, the stakes are even higher in emergencies, and unfortunately the events of December 10th were not an isolated event for Amazon. At the height of the pandemic, between March 2020 and October 2020, at least 20,000 Amazon employees tested positive for coronavirus disease 19 (COVID-19).²⁷ Despite the enormous risk to life and health, Amazon workers across the country were forced to return back to warehouse settings under threat of job loss.²⁸ Amazon appears to expect workers to clock in no matter what, even during extreme

5

-

²⁴ Testimony of Courtenay Brown before the Senate Finance Committee, Subcommittee on Fiscal Responsibility and Economic Growth, as delivered, December 7, 2021, https://www.finance.senate.gov/hearings/promoting-competition-growth-and-privacy-protection-in-the-technology-sector.

²⁵ *Id.*

²⁶ Office of U.S. Senator Elizabeth Warren, "ICYMI: Warren Calls for More Robust Antitrust Enforcement to Protect Economy, Consumers, Workers, and Data," Press Release, December 7, 2021, https://www.warren.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/icymi-warren-calls-for-more-robust-antitrust-enforcement-to-protect-economy-consumers-workers-and-data.

²⁷ Entrepreneur, "Amazon Accused of Massively Underreporting Covid Cases Contracted at Work," Amanda Breen, December 1, 2021, https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/400105.

²⁸ The New York Times, "The Amazon That Customers Don't See," Jodi Kantor, Karen Weise and Grace Ashford, June 15, 2021.

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/06/15/us/amazon-workers.html.

weather events, and its high worker turnover also likely contributes to confusion and unpreparedness in emergency situations. Unfortunately, as we suffer the increasing effects of climate change, these kinds of policies will only become more harmful.

For example, Amazon warehouses remained open during Hurricane Ida in September 2021, even as the storm caused widespread flooding that led to 14 deaths in New York.²⁹ Amazon drivers reported delivering packages through floodwaters during Hurricane Irma in 2017.³⁰ During the deadliest wildfires in California history in 2018, an Amazon warehouse ignored city-wide air quality warnings for two days before it sent its workers home.³¹ During this summer's extreme heat in the Pacific Northwest, Amazon workers were expected to report for duty during a heat wave deemed a mass casualty event.³² Some workers complained of having to work in areas of Amazon warehouses that lacked fans and reached temperatures of 90 degrees.³³ New York Attorney General Letitia James also filed a lawsuit against Amazon earlier this year for its failure to provide adequate health and safety measures for employees during the pandemic, and for retaliating against multiple whistleblowers.³⁴ During the pandemic, Amazon's broken HR systems have mishandled paid and unpaid leave, punishing workers as they are also dealing with medical problems and other emergencies.³⁵

These previous instances of Amazon's negligence during natural disasters, extreme weather, and a pandemic are consistent with the reports of company officials' inaction during the December 10th tornado. The company ignored a 36 hour advance tornado warning, ³⁶ and six workers lost their lives – an unacceptable cost of Amazon's insatiable drive for profits.

In this context, we are deeply concerned that Amazon is considering reintroducing its mobile phone ban.³⁷ Workers need access to their phones in case of emergencies, from natural disasters from tornadoes to family emergencies. Preventing warehouse workers from carrying their phones during 11-hour shifts with inhumanely limited breaks is dangerous.

In addition, on the night of December 10th, Amazon workers in Edwardsville were placed in harm's way because they worked in a warehouse that was a far cry from the gleaming

³¹ *Id*.

²⁹ Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html.

 $^{^{30}}$ *Id*.

³² Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html.

³⁴ The New York Times, "How Amazon Crushes Union," David Streitfeld, March 16, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/16/technology/amazon-unions-virginia.html.

³⁵ The New York Times, "Inside Amazon's Worst Human Resources Problem," Jodi Kantor, Karen Weise, and Grace Ashford, October 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/24/technology/amazon-employee-leaveerrors.html.

³⁶ Engadget, "Amazon's casualties in Illinois aren't an isolated incident," Bryan Menegus, December 13, 2021, https://www.engadget.com/amazon-tornado-edwardsville-illinois-deaths-climate-220437155.html.

³⁷ Bloomberg, "Deadly Collapse at Amazon Warehouse Puts Spotlight on Phone Ban," Spencer Soper, December 11, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-12-12/deadly-collapse-at-amazon-warehouse-putsspotlight-on-phone-ban.

headquarters that the company keeps in Seattle, Washington.³⁸ The tilt-up construction method used in warehouses describes steel-reinforced concrete walls that are poured flat and raised into position. If these walls are not connected strongly to the roof, the walls will cave in and drop tens of thousands of pounds on occupants inside.³⁹ Amazon has 5 million square feet of warehouse space across about a dozen facilities in the St. Louis metro area⁴⁰ that are not suited for resisting tornadoes. In 2018, two Amazon contractors were killed in a partial collapse of an Amazon warehouse in Southeast Baltimore during a tornado.⁴¹ Questionable warehouse safety measures, combined with inadequate physical protection from the natural environment, continue to threaten the lives of Amazon workers in this region.

Amazon's Anti-Union Efforts

Unsurprisingly given these terrible working conditions, Amazon workers have sought to organize. In response, Amazon has spent huge amounts of money on anti-union campaigns and fought tooth and nail to ensure that each worker continues to have to negotiate alone against a trillion-dollar company. You have embraced employee surveillance technology as a way to track employee activism, mandatory overtime, and so-called "labor organizing threats" in the workplace, and fired workers who blew the whistle on safety concerns at Amazon warehouses during the COVID-19 pandemic. Recently, the National Labor Relations Board authorized a new union election at your Bessemer, Alabama, facility after the agency's finding that you intimidated workers and interfered in the union election.

³⁸ Built in Seattle, "Inside HQ1: The Coolest Features at Amazon's Seattle Headquarters," Quinten Idol, February 5, 2020, https://www.builtinseattle.com/2019/03/08/coolest-features-amazon-seattle-headquarters.

³⁹ The Seattle Times, "'Not invented for resisting tornadoes': Officials, expert zero in on Amazon warehouse construction," Steph Kukuljan, December 14, 2021, https://www.seattletimes.com/nation-world/not-invented-for-resisting-tornadoes-officials-expert-zero-in-on-amazon-warehouse-construction/.

⁴⁰ *Id.*

⁴¹ The Baltimore Sun, "Officials ID two men killed when tornado hit Amazon center in Baltimore; second twister in Carroll County confirmed," Ian Duncan and Jessica Anderson, November 3, 2018,

https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-amazon-collapse-day-2-story.html.

⁴² The New York Times, "How Amazon Crushes Union," David Streitfeld, March 16, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/03/16/technology/amazon-unions-virginia.html.

⁴³ Office of U.S. Senator Elizabeth Warren, "Warren Joins Schatz, Colleagues to Condemn Amazon's Anti-Union Practices and Investment in Employee Surveillance Technology," October 15, 2020,

https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/warren-joins-schatz-colleagues-to-condemn-amazons-anti-union-practices-and-investment-in-employee-surveillance-technology; Vice, "Inside Amazon's Secret Program to Spy On Workers' Private Facebook Groups," Lauren Kaori Gurley, Joseph Cox, September 1, 2020, https://www.vice.com/en/article/3azegw/amazon-is-spying-on-its-workers-in-closed-facebook-groups-internal-

https://www.vice.com/en/article/3azegw/amazon-is-spying-on-its-workers-in-closed-facebook-groups-internal-reports-show.

⁴⁴ Office of U.S. Senator Elizabeth Warren, "Warren, Sanders, Booker, Brown & Colleagues Call for More Information from Jeff Bezos on Amazon's Firing of Whistleblowers," May 7, 2020, https://www.warren.senate.gov/oversight/letters/warren-sanders-booker-brown-and-colleagues-call-for-more-information-from-jeff-bezos-on-amazons-firing-of-whistleblowers.

⁴⁵ CNBC, "Amazon warehouse workers in Alabama will get another chance to vote to unionize," Annie Palmer, November 29, 2021, https://www.cnbc.com/2021/11/29/amazon-warehouse-workers-in-alabama-will-get-another-chance-to-vote-to-unionize.html.

Meanwhile, in addition to appearing to complicate rescue efforts in the Edwardsville tragedy, ⁴⁶ Amazon's reliance on contractors is part of a larger problem of worker misclassification aimed at maintaining poor worker treatment and stopping workers from organizing. ⁴⁷ Independent contractors do not receive the same legal protections as employees, including the right to unionize, minimum wage, paid leave, and health and safety protections. ⁴⁸ Because these contractors are paid per completion of a delivery route, not by the hour, Amazon can more easily avoid paying them overtime and offering them employee benefits. ⁴⁹ Additionally, Amazon relies on Delivery Service Partners – franchise companies that are small subcontracted package delivery firms – that are considered "independent" from Amazon, though they exclusively deliver for Amazon Prime customers. ⁵⁰

We are working to pass the *Protecting the Right to Organize Act* precisely to end such unacceptable anti-union practices.⁵¹ The events of December 10th are a sobering reminder of how dangerous it is when workers are denied collective bargaining power.

Amazon has an unacceptable and ongoing history of compromising worker safety, retaliating against whistleblowers, and anti-union campaigning. In order to understand how your company's policies and actions may have contributed to the tragedy at the Edwardsville facility this month, and the extent to which these problems may reveal systemic problems with Amazon's treatment of workers, we ask that you provide answers to the following questions no later than January 3, 2022.

- 1. What was the worker structure at the Edwardsville warehouse in December 2021?
 - a. How many workers at the warehouse were Amazon employees?
 - i. What is the median time that these employees had been working for the company?
 - ii. What percentage are part-time versus full-time workers?
 - b. How many workers at the warehouse were contractors?
 - c. How many workers worked for Delivery Service Partners?
- 2. What internal communication took place between Amazon (corporate) and Amazon workers and franchise company workers in your Edwardsville warehouse on December 9 and 10, 2021?
 - a. How did you communicate with workers, contractors, and franchises?

⁴⁶ The New York Times, "At Amazon Site, Tornado Collided With Company's Peak Delivery Season," Karen Weise and Eric Berger, December 12, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/12/12/technology/amazon-tornado-edwardsville.html.

⁴⁷ Institute for Local Self-Reliance, "When It Comes to Working People, Amazon Isn't Innovative at All," Olivia Lavecchia and Stacy Mitchell, February 7, 2017, https://ilsr.org/amazon-workers/.

⁴⁸ Economic Policy Institute, "Misclassification, the ABC test, and employee status," Lynn Rhinehart, Celine McNicholas, Margaret Poydock, and Ihna Mangundayao, June 16, 2021,

 $[\]underline{https://www.epi.org/publication/misclassification-the-abc-test-and-employee-status-the-california-experience-and-its-relevance-to-current-policy-debates/.}$

⁴⁹ Labor Notes, "Building Its Own Delivery Network, Amazon Puts the Squeeze On Drivers," Jake Alimahomed-Wilson, December 17, 2020, https://labornotes.org/2020/12/building-its-own-delivery-network-amazon-puts-squeeze-drivers.

⁵⁰ *Id.*

⁵¹ Protecting the Right to Organize Act of 2021, H.R. 842 / S. 420, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/842/, https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/420/.

- b. Did Amazon require workers in the Edwardsville warehouse to remain at work despite the issuance of the tornado warning?
- c. Did you provide any guidance or flexibility to workers and contractors regarding not coming into work or leaving work early given the tornado warning?
- d. Did workers from the Edwardsville warehouse ask permission from their supervisors to go home? If so, what was the response?
- e. Were franchise shipping companies directed or given flexibility to stop or told to continue pickups from the Edwardsville warehouse?
- 3. What are your policies on fire, tornado, and severe weather safety at your warehouses?
 - a. What specific, formal tornado safety protocols were in place at the Edwardsville facility?
 - b. Were all of these protocols followed during the December 10 tornado?
 - c. How often are safety drills performed?
 - d. When were the last fire, tornado, and severe weather drills performed at the Edwardsville warehouse?
 - e. What is the impact of your company's high worker turnover on ensuring these trainings are up to date for all workers? How do you ensure that all workers receive these trainings?
 - f. Were the company's safety practices and standards regarding tornado safety modified in any way after the 2018 Baltimore tornado?⁵²
- 4. What is your current policy on warehouse workers having personal phones with them during their shift? What are your future plans on this topic?
- 5. What wind-related building code standards did the Edwardsville warehouse meet?
 - a. Did the warehouse have a "hardened" safe room that could withstand tornado winds and protect workers from falling debris?
 - b. If so, how many workers could fit in the safe room? Was the safe room used during the December 10 tornado?
 - c. Were Amazon's building-related standards regarding tornado safety modified in any way after the 2018 Baltimore tornado?
- 6. What support is Amazon providing families of the dead and injured workers, and workers who are no longer able to work at the Edwardsville facility?
- 7. How are you ensuring that Amazon workers who cannot get to work at other facilities due to tornado damage are not punished for that, especially given numerous issues with employment and human relations systems?⁵³

In addition, please provide the following documents.

1. A full list of Amazon workers who have died on site in the past 10 years, accompanied by explanations of how each worker died.

⁵² The Baltimore Sun, "Officials ID two men killed when tornado hit Amazon center in Baltimore; second twister in Carroll County confirmed," Ian Duncan and Jessica Anderson, November 3, 2018, https://www.baltimoresun.com/maryland/baltimore-city/bs-md-ci-amazon-collapse-day-2-story.html.

⁵³ The New York Times, "Inside Amazon's Worst Human Resources Problem," Jodi Kantor, Karen Weise, and Grace Ashford, October 24, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/24/technology/amazon-employee-leave-errors.html.

- 2. Any records of communications from warehouse managers to warehouse workers in Edwardsville from December 10, 11, and 12.
- 3. Copies of all company emails sent in the course of dealing with this disaster on December 10, 11, and 12.
- 4. A full organizational chart of Amazon's Edwardsville warehouse.
- 5. Copies of any employee/worker handbook for the Edwardsville warehouse (as was in effect on December 10).
- 6. Copies of any management protocol and/or manuals, etc. for the Edwardsville warehouse (as was in effect on December 10).

As the second-largest private employer in the United States,⁵⁴ it is not enough for Amazon to just create jobs. Amazon has a responsibility to its workforce to create safe, dependable jobs with livable wages that do not cost people their lives, health, and well-being.

Sincerely,

| ligabithliam | aribash | (life (g) | |
|-----------------------|--------------------|---------------------|--|
| Elizabeth Warren | Cori Bush | Alexandria Ocasio-C | |
| United States Senator | Member of Congress | Member of Congress | |
| picher 1 Olemes 1 | /s/ | | |
| Richard Blumenthal | | huy" García | |
| United States Senator | Member of | Member of Congress | |
| Sherrod Brown | | | |
| United States Senator | Member of | Congress | |
| | | | |

Edward J. Markey United States Senator

Member of Congress

⁵⁴ NBC News, "Amazon now employs almost 1 million people in the U.S. — or 1 in every 169 workers," April Glaser, July 30, 2021, https://www.nbcnews.com/business/business-news/amazon-now-employs-almost-1-million-people-u-s-or-n1275539.

| Alex Padilla United States Senator | _/s/ Andy Levin Member of Congress |
|---------------------------------------|---|
| Bernard Sanders United States Senator | Jerry McNerney Member of Congress |
| Ron Wyden United States Senator | _/s/ |
| | _/s/ Ayanna Pressley Member of Congress |
| | Jan Schakowsky Member of Congress |

Member of Congress

| | /s/ |
|---|-----------------------|
| | Paul D. Tonko |
| | Member of Congress |
| | Ç |
| | |
| / | Bornie Watsur Coleman |
| | Bonnie Watson Coleman |
| | Member of Congress |
| | C |
| | |
| | |
| | /s/ |
| | James P. McGovern |
| | Member of Congress |
| | vielleer of congress |
| | |
| | |
| | lal |
| | _/s/ |
| | Jamaal Bowman |
| | Member of Congress |